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 Affirmation of Welcome 

 Welcome to new visitors and old friends. 

We are a Reconciling in Christ congregation and strive to          
welcome people of every age and size, color and culture,  

every sexual orientation and gender identity, socioeconomic 
status, marital status, ability and challenge. 

Welcome to believers and questioners, and to questioning    
believers.  Welcome to all who seek Christ’s love and grace.   

This is a place where you are welcome to rejoice and lament, 
seek healing and offer service.  Welcome in the name of Jesus. 

St. Peter’s Lutheran Church 

The Network 
FEBRUARY 2024 Issue 

DEADLINE 

For submissions to the  

MARCH 2024 Issue 

is February 15, 2024 

2023 Church Council:  

Juliet Bongfeldt,  
     President 
Cathy Samples,  
     Vice President 
Tony Esposito 
     Secretary  
Kathy Glifort 
Chris Janson 
Rodney Schuller 
Jane Wordsworth  

 

OFFICE HOURS 
9 am to 3:30 pm 

Mondays - Thursdays 

The church  
office is closed 
for President’s 
Day, Monday, 
February 19.  

mailto:office@stpeterscapecod.org
mailto:businessoffice@stpeterscapecod.org
mailto:assistanttr@stpeterscapecod.org
https://stpeterslutherancapecod.org/
mailto:office@stpeterscapecod.org
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St. Peter’s Annual Meeting 

St Peter's annual congregational meeting will be held on Sunday, February 25, 2024, 
in fellowship hall following the morning worship service. This is a time when we, as 
a congregation, gather together to share what our ministries have accomplished in 
the past year and to look forward to what lies ahead as we move through our  
pastoral transition. The Zoom format will allow members who cannot be present  
to attend  

 

Pastoral Perceptions 
 

The upcoming months, spanning the entire Lenten season, will be unlike any recent 
years in St. Peter’s history. Sanctuary renovations to accommodate the new organ 
and other projects will call for worship to be held elsewhere. However, this time can 
provide an opportunity to strengthen our spiritual discipline.  
 

What? How can the introduction of chaos (construction), upheaval (change in  
location of worship), and disruption (change in my worship routines) strengthen our 
spiritual discipline? 
 

Psychologists and other human behaviorists tell us that when things change in our 
life, it can impact our mental health and well-being. One may even feel out of control 
in situations that are unexpected or not viewed favorably. However, learning to  
manage the way we deal with these different situations will benefit our mental 
health. When good or bad change happens in our life, one needs to make an  
adjustment. Using healthy adjustment methods will help prevent negative effects on 
our mental and spiritual health. One’s outlook affects how one deals with new  
situations. If one has a negative outlook on life, major changes may worsen these  
feelings. The opposite is true as well.  
 

Lent is an intentional time of reflection and preparation. Prayer, fasting, almsgiving, 
worship, and reflection on the life, death, and resurrection of Jesus (God’s gift to us) 
are traditional disciplines that aid in realizing what is important and to help us rise 
above the distractions, upheavals, and the chaotic periods of life. Over the next  
couple of months, let us remain focused upon whom we worship, why we worship, 
and God’s presence in both our worship and personal lives. Amen. 
 

Pastor Roger Dennis 
Interim Pastor 
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Transition Happenings 
The Transition Phase is well underway. The CAT (Congregation Assessment Tool) 
survey closed on December 19. The final count was 108 surveys completed. Thank 
you to all who participated! 
 

The CAT results have been presented to St. Peter’s Transition Team. We are  
scheduling a meeting with the congregation where a summary of the survey will be 
presented. Stay tuned for additional details. 
 

“The History of St. Peter’s” event will be planned for the near future. 
 

Please contact any member of the Transition Team with any questions as we continue 
our journey together. 
 

Transition Team Members: Claudia Bellis, Elaine Davis, Kathy Glifort, Jim Merriam, 
Ken Thomas, and Jane Wordsworth   
Submitted by Claudia Bellis 

2024 Lenten Theme  
 

The 2024 Lenten theme is “Heresy and other Theological Conundrums.”  Heresy is a 
belief that is against the principles of a particular religion.  Heresy is more than  
hypocrisy.  Heresies are frequently considered as “in the past.” Pastor, both on  
Sunday mornings and the midweek Wednesday worship at noon, 
will show how the influences of past heresies still impact  
Christianity today. 
 

Ash Wednesday is on Wednesday, February 14. Pastor Dennis 
will administer “drive through ashes” from 7:30 to 9 am, and 
from noon to 1:00 pm. The Ash Wednesday service is at 7:00 pm.  
Starting on Wednesday, February 21, there will be a Lenten  
service at noon through Wednesday, March 20. Please join us!  

Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service 
The Lutheran Immigration and Refugee Service changed its name to “Global Refuge” 
on January 14. The mission, values, and vision remain the same. One can watch a 
short video explaining the change here:  

https://www.globalrefuge.org/who-we-are/identity/. 
The name is broadly based on Psalm 45: God is our refuge and strength, which is also 
the psalm which inspired “A Mighty Fortress.” The hope of the rebranding is to gain 
additional financial supporters to fund their expanded services as well as to  increase 
the global need for compassion for refugees worldwide. 
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Second Service to Continue on First Sunday, Once a Month 
 

Our second service meets on the first Sunday of the month at 11:15 am. This service 
has a focus on healing. We’ll have this service on February 4, April 7, May 5, and  
June 2. Please note: there will not be a service on , March 3. The noon Lenten Service 
on Wednesday, March 6 will focus on healing.  

SAVE THE DATE!! Lenten Sunday School Series  
To Pause at the Threshold: Reflections on Living on the Border 

A Lenten Easter Study Opportunity Led by Stewart Pattison  
Sundays from March 3 to April 14 (not on Easter Sunday) 

 
I will be leading a six-week Lenten-Easter study-reflection group on the theme of The 
“Thresholds.” We will meet in the Luther Room after the service ends. I will draw on 
the reflections of the contemplative Esther de Waal in her book, To Pause at the 
Threshold: Reflections on Living on the Border. The border is that of England and 
Wales which she develops as a metaphor for the movements of the spiritual life. We 
cross many thresholds daily, often unaware that we are doing so. By becoming mind-
ful of these crossing points, I hope to introduce spiritual practices which will deepen 
awareness of the love of God for us in even the most routine activities. The class will 
build toward Holy Week and the great threshold of Jesus’ death and resurrection. By 
identifying our thresholds with those of Jesus, we will find that there is no moment 
of life that is untouched by the Cross and the Empty Tomb. 
 
My approach is shaped by a three-year certificate course in Spiritual Formation and a 
two-year certificate course in Spiritual Direction, both from Columbia Theological 
Seminary (PCUSA). I also meet monthly with a Spiritual Direction Peer Supervision 
group. If you have questions, please email me at stewartepattison@gmail.com.  

Holy Week Schedule: 
 

Palm Sunday, March 24 at 9:30 am  

Maundy Thursday service, March 28 at 7:00 pm 

Good Friday, March 29  service at 7:00 pm 

Easter service, Sunday, March 31 at 9:30 am, one service only  

mailto:stewartepattison@gmail.com
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LOCAL GRIEF SUPPORT GROUPS 
 Run by Broad Reach Hospice’s bereavement coordinator, Rebecca Chesbro, this 

grief support group is open to anyone grieving the loss of a spouse. It meets on 
the first and third Tuesdays at 2 pm in the Luther Room at St. Peter’s. 

 
 The Northside United Methodist Church, 701 Airline Road, Brewster, has a grief 

support group at their church for all who are experiencing some type of grief that 
meets on the second and fourth Wednesdays at 2 pm.  

New England Synod Assembly 
SAVE THE DATE! 

The Evangelical Lutheran Church in America’s New England 2024 Synod Assembly 
will be June 6-8, 2024 at the DCU Center in Worcester, MA. At this 3-day assembly, 
we will elect a new bishop of the synod. Check the church’s kiosk where more  
information about the Assembly is posted.  

St. Peter’s Congregational Council Needs You! 
 

It’s been just over a year since Peg Flood asked me if I was interested in joining the 
SPLC council. At first, I was a bit taken aback. Me, why me? I didn’t know what the 
council does, or how much time this would take. What could I add to the group? Did 
I have the time? Aren’t there other people more qualified? 
 

Despite these reservations, I decided to put my name into the nominations in 2023 
and was elected at the annual meeting. It’s been a great experience- a way to both see 
and be a part of what the church is up to, how we are moving forward and how we 
face challenges. For sure, this past year has had its rough patches but I do feel  
optimistic about the future and our general direction. 
 

As for my initial concerns: the time needed isn’t too much, a few meetings each 
month. Some virtual, some in-person. And I, like anyone, bring unique experience 
and perspectives to the group, which helps direct how the church’s mission is met.  
It has been a very gratifying experience. Whoever you are, whatever your age,  
experience or background, the council needs you!  
 

Submitted by Chris Janson  
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Organ Update:  

(1) From the Planning and Construction Team 

Renovations to the sanctuary necessary to accommodate the pipe organ will begin 
“mid-February” and will likely require four to six weeks to complete. During  
construction, the sanctuary will be closed, and Sunday services and other activities 
will be relocated to the Fellowship Hall. Live-streaming of Sunday worship will  
continue during the renovations. Paul Bongfeldt or another member of the Planning 
and Construction Team (PACT) will provide updates following Sunday services. The 
members of the PACT recognize that the closure of the sanctuary will create  
challenges, and they appreciate your flexibility, patience, and support. 
 

Please note that Sunday services will return to the sanctuary once the renovations are 
completed. However, the pipe organ will not likely not be installed until August 
2024.  
 

Members of the PACT to whom questions regarding the renovations can be  
addressed include Lynn Archambault, Rich Archambault, Paul Bongfeldt, Juliet 
Bongfeldt, Carolyn Coomber, Tony Esposito, Rodney Schuller, Alice Vaughn, and  
Jim Wordsworth. 
Submitted by Tony Esposito 

(2) Pipes for Praise Report 
 

The Pipes for Praise team has been busy this past month. On January 14, the  
Chatham Chorale presented an organ fund-raising benefit concert called “Singing  
for Pipes” in the St. Peter’s Lutheran Church sanctuary. The program consisted of  
the following organ, piano and choral pieces with Craig Tocher playing the organ; 
Donald Enos playing the piano; and Chatham Chorale Music Director, Joe Marchio, 
providing commentary and history about the selections: 
 

 Toccata, Theodore Dubois  
 Messiah, George Frederick Handel  
 And the glory of the Lord 
 For unto us a child is born 
 Glory to God 
 His yoke is easy 
 In the Bleak Midwinter, Harold Darke 
 Sonata Op. 65 No. 3 II Andante Tranquillo, Felix Mendelssohn 
 Somewhere in My Memory, John Williams 
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A full house at the Chatham Chorale 

Concert Fundraiser on January 14.  

 Waltz in F Sharp Minor, Post., Frédéric Francois Chopin 
 Ave Verum, Wolfgang Amadeus Mozart 
 “Credo” from Mass in G Major, Franz Schubert 
 Waltz in D Flat “Minute Waltz,” Op. 64, No. 1, Frédéric Francois Chopin 
 Simple Gifts, arr. by Aaron Copland 
 The Gift of Love, arranged by Hal Hopson 
 Dona Nobis Pacem, arranged by Hal Hopson  
 “Hallelujah” from the Messiah, George Frederick Handel 
 
$5,150 was raised for the organ fund in ticket sales, and 135 people attended the  
concert. The Pipes for Praise team would like to thank the Chatham Chorale for  
donating their time and voices, and the St. Peter’s church members who donated  
tickets and their time to make the event a success. The Pipes for Praise team will be 
meeting this month to plan future fund raising as about $84,000 is still needed at this 
time to cover the remaining cost of organ and building renovations. Check out the 
poster in the Church Narthex for current progress. 
 

Submitted by Peg Flood 
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“Who Knew?” A Dulcimer Story 

“Be not afraid, I go before you always….”   -Bob Dufford SJ 
Just before Christmas, when the dulcimer fellowship group met, we welcomed a 
newcomer, Paul. He was a great addition to our fledgling group and a “quick study.” 
I learned that he split his time between Cape Cod and New York. He was planning to 
be in New York for the holidays but returning to the Cape in the New Year.  
When we didn’t see him the first few Sundays, I wrote to find out if he was indeed 
back on the Cape, and to offer him one of the loaner dulcimers that had been  
returned. He responded that his mother had become seriously ill and was hospital-
ized. He would need to stay in New York to be with her. I wrote back that I was sorry 
to hear this and would keep him and his mother in my prayers. A week later, I  
received another email from Paul with this picture and the subject line: “Who knew?” 
Paul wrote  “My mom is in St Joseph’s Hospital. This statue greets me every morning. Who 
knew he played the dulcimer?!“ 
 

Indeed, while most would see a statue of St. Joseph the Carpenter, Paul sees in his 
pose and serenity a prayerful dulcimer player. Paul wrote that when he sees this  
statue, he is reminded of “God’s love, and that the world he made is huge….I hear the 
strings, and not the ‘beeping’ of the hospital machines.“ 
 

In February, the dulcimer fellowship group will meet in the Luther Room on  
Wednesday February 7 at 4 pm OR Sunday February 11 after church (note: the  

second Sunday is just this month). The 
goal of the group is not to perform but to 
make music and connections, to laugh 
and marvel at the sweet simplicity of 
these three stringed instruments, and to 
take time out from all that we are afraid 
of, knowing God is present in it all.  
Beginners are ALWAYS welcome. We 
always start at the very beginning. If you 
have any questions please contact MJ 
Pattison at mjpattison@gmail.com. 

 
Please keep Paul and his mother  

in your prayers. 

mailto:mjpattison@gmail.com
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Loaves and Fish Pantry 
 
 

Monday: 1:00 - 3:00 pm Tuesday: 3:30 - 5:00 pm 
  Wednesday: 12:30 - 2:30 Friday: 10:00 am - 12:00 pm 

 

It seems that every time I stop by the pantry, there are a few surprise items in the 
barrels or already put on the shelves by our amazing team of volunteers. These items 
that you drop off really make a difference. Our numbers are typically lower in  
January and February with many of our seasonal workers going off Cape. We still 
have families who aren’t able to go to work in other areas during the quiet Cape Cod 
winter season, especially those with school-age children. They need our support 
more than ever. We hope that the increasing cost of running a household during the 
winter can be offset by a trip to our pantry.  
 

We had to drastically limit the amount of food each client could take but our plan is 
to be able to increase these limits, especially for families and seniors who often find it 
difficult to get to the pantry weekly during the winter months. The money from  
donations and the Cranberry Fair have allowed us to purchase more, especially  
perishable items. A big thanks to Claudia Bellis who keeps an eye out for sales here 
and even in Connecticut. Every can of soup, box of pasta, or check donated to the 
pantry shows that the St. Peter’s family and friends care about our neighbors. The 
Food Pantry will be closed on Monday, February 19 for Presidents Day. 
 

Ruth Brenneman 
St. Peter’s Food Pantry Coordinator               
Email: Ruth Brenneman at thomasbrenneman41@comcast.net 

Food Pantry  

Update 

All of this produce comes from a 
Foods to Encourage grant that the 

Lower Cape Outreach Council  
received. Each month we get an  

extra delivery of protein and  
produce.  
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PRAYER SHAWL MINISTRY 
St. Peter’s Prayer Shawl Ministry will meet on Friday, February 2 
and 16 at 1:30 pm in the Luther Room. 
Last year we were able to gift 28 prayer shawls to recipients for 
various reasons and have gifted over 800 shawls since the 
ministry began. As there continues to be a need for shawls, please 
keep knitting or crocheting. During the winter months it is nice to 
have something warm and cozy on the lap! 

ESTHER CIRCLE 
 

May you spend a happy Valentine’s 
Day with those who share your love!  
 
The Esther Circle will meet on 
Tuesday, February 13 at 12:30 pm for lunch  
at Brax Landing. 

Esther Circle 

SACRED SORROW 
 
 

“Grief is neither a problem to be solved nor a difficulty to be 
overcome. It is a sacred expression of love; a sacred sorrow.” 
 

The St. Peter’s ministry for bereaved parents will meet on 
Thursday, February 15 at 1:30 pm in the Luther Room.  
 

Please join us if you have had the misfortune to lose a child of 
any age. Those who have joined us find it helpful to be with 
others who have experienced a similar loss even though every 
experience is unique. 

 

Who then can so softly bind up the wound of another as he who has felt the same 
wound himself.” Thomas Jefferson 

Sacred Sorrow  

 

 

 

 

For more information about the Prayer Shawl Ministry, Esther Circle, or Sacred Sorrow,   
please contact Marianne O’Boyle at 508-775-2757 or marianne@oboyle.net. 
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Our 9:30 am Sunday in-person worship 

is live streamed on our YouTube channel:   
 

https://www.youtube.com/c/StPetersLutheranChurchHarwich 

THANK YOU NOTES AND LETTERS 

Barbara and Pastor Dennis convey 
their thanks for the many notes, 
flowers, meals, and other acts of 
kindness that they have received as 
Barb continues to recover from her 
knee surgery.   
 
May God bless you as you have 
blessed us! 

Dear St. Peter’s,  
 

Our family would like to thank the St. 
Peter’s community for the love and support 
you gave us during the passing of our father, 
father-in-law, grandfather, and grandfather-
in-law, Irving Freimuth.  
 

We have heard from so many of you about 
your friendships with Irv, memories of 
special times you spent with him, and the 
kindness and thoughtfulness he showed you 
over the years. We know how you valued his 
enthusiastic participation in so many 
organizations in the church. We know you 
will miss him as we do, as we all learn to 
live in this different world that he has left 
behind.  
 

We are especially appreciative of your 
support for his memorial service on 
December 16. So many of you helped 
prepare and conduct the service and the 
collation luncheon afterwards. It was 
comforting to see and feel the affection you 
had for him, and your eagerness to ensure 
that this final event in his life in the church 
was as he had wished it to be.  
 

Thank you all, members, staff and friends of 
St. Peter’s, for caring for him and 
remembering him, and for supporting us as 
we grieve his passing.  
 

Sue, Desiree, Paul, Mia, Andrew,  
Erika, and Caleb,  

Irv Freimuth’s Family 

Dear St. Peter’s, 
 

Jim and I would like to thank everyone in 
the congregation who reached out to offer 
condolences at the time of Jim’s sister’s 
passing and our dear friend’s death.  
 
We appreciated your cards, hugs, and 
words of caring.  
 
Peace,  
Jim and Jane Wordsworth 

https://www.youtube.com/@StPetersLutheranChurchHarwich
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Children’s Sunday School 
 

Megan Kaser, Judy Langelier and Kayden Kaser are having fun leading our small,  
but mighty group of eager St. Peter's Sunday School learners. Our main goal is to 
have fun as we simplify Bible studies and connect hands-on activities to enhance their  
understanding. We’ve seen that food, fun, creativity and outdoor playtime have led 
to our lesson's success! Our greatest blessing is to see these kids excited to come back 
and learn more!  Some of our lesson highlights:  
-Jesus feeds 5,000 with the generosity of a young boy's food offering of fish and 
bread. In our case, we used goldfish and bread.  
-To recreate Solomon's temple, we used graham crackers, cookies and lots of icing. 
-Four friends lesson, we turned heavy whipping cream into butter to teach what a    
little patience and faith can do.  
-Baby Moses: we tested what sweet goodies can float in our delicious hot chocolates 
and created mini boats out of tinfoil to test how many pennies it could withstand    
before sinking. 
 

God gave us a wink, as we have been learning about baby Moses this week. My          
8-year-old son came home with a library book about ponds and rivers. He opened the 
book to a baby floating in a basket in the Nile River, and he was excited to show me 
that it was baby Moses. These kids are learning and absorbing all that is good with 
following Jesus and a Christian-filled life.  
 

We had fun with Pastor Dennis' skit at the Children's Christmas Eve service. It helped 
these youngsters understand the true meaning of Christmas. Pastor Dennis has also 
been amazing at explaining and simplifying lessons for the children at the weekly 
Children's Church Service, and they are a big fan of his offering of animal crackers! 
 

Starting January 21, we are going to introduce the church community to our young 
students as we try our hands at learning the dulcimer with the church fellowship 
group led by MJ Pattison.  
 

Our February Sunday School Lessons will meet on February 4 (Baby Moses) and 
again on February 11 (for the dulcimer lesson). 



 

14 

Through the Lens of Science with Doug... 
Doug Kenney is a retired science teacher who lives at Regal Care of Harwich and joyfully 
shares a monthly newsletter article with us. Call him at 508 430-6309.        February 2024 

A Cosmos of Modified Gravity 
 

An explanation of why gravity exists in the universe has been perplexing. We feel it, 
scientist measure it, but the real nature of gravity was unknown until Einstein proved 
gravity is not a force but instead a function of the curvature of time and space as it was 
revealed in his theory of relativity.  
 
Galileo proved falling objects of different weights hit the ground at the same time. Sir 
Isaac Newton proposed the attraction between two objects is inversely proportional to 
the square of the distance between them. This is the formula scientists have used to 
measure gravity, but it fails to explain what causes the phenomenon.  
 
Einstein explained the geometry of the universe causes all celestial bodies to accelerate 
as they speed through space trying to follow a straight line. Curved space distorts  
trajectories into gravitational waves, making all matter gravitate towards each other.  
It has only been recently that gravitational waves have been detected in space just as  
Einstein predicted.   
 
For decades, cosmologists believed much of space consisted of dark matter, but  
Einstein’s theory of relativity suggests such matter does not exist. The outer stars of 
galaxies orbit at speeds in accordance with the absence of dark matter. Modified  
gravity is an expression that now describes dark matter. ‘Modified’ reflects Einstein’s 
gravity without a force and Newtonian gravity reflects gravity with a force! It appears 
Einstein’s concept is the one cosmologists will rely on. 
 
Force or no force, gravity is a function of mass. It’s 
what holds us on the ground! On the moon, gravity 
would be only 1/6 of what you  feel on Earth. 
  

None of the above is new news to God!  
It’s the way it was designed!  
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February Birthdays & Anniversaries  

 

Flowers are placed at the  
altar to the glory of God   
on a woman’s 75th birthday.  

 
 

If you know someone with this special day 
coming up, please let us know. 

Update  
your information in  

St. Peter’s Directory! 
 

If you have any changes or if we don’t 
have your birthday or anniversary 
listed, please send to: 
 

Office@StPetersCapeCod.org 

 2 Ellen Goode 
 2 Suzanne Bassett 
 4 James Glaser 
 4 Christopher Bellis 
 9 Karen Beggs 
10  Chris Crane 
13  Joseph O’Gorman 
14  Ronald Gauch 
21  Betsy Dickinson 
23  Flora Hall 
27  Jane Silveria 
28  Marianne O’Boyle 
28  Charlie Czech 
28 Wayne Glifort 

FEBRUARY 
BIRTHDAYS 

FEBRUARY 
ANNIVERSARIES 

 2 Cathryn Samples & David Gomes  

 7 Lynn & Rich Archambault 

14  John Koteles & Mary Shaefer-Koteles 

14 Elaine & Bob Davis 
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